PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

(Civic Centre, Port Talbot)

Members Present: 20th August, 2013

Chairman: Councillor R.G.Jones

Vice Chairman: Councillor A.P.H.Davies

Councillors: Mrs.A.Chaves, Mrs.C.Clement, D.W.Davies,

Mrs.R.Davies, J.S.Evans, S.K.Hunt, A.Jenkins, Mrs.D.Jones, E.E.Jones, S.Jones, Mrs.K.Pearson, Mrs.S.M.Penry, H.G.Rawlings, A.J.Siddley,

R.Thomas, D.Whitelock, I.D.Williams, Mrs.L.G.Williams and Mrs.A.Wingrave

Officers in Attendance: Mrs.N.Pearce, K.Davies, D.Adlam and A.Borthwick

1. MEMBER'S DECLARATION

The following Member made a declaration at the commencement of the meeting:

Councillor Mrs.A.Wingrave - Report of the Head of Planning – Item:

No. 2 Delegated Applications Nos. P/2013/79, P2013/341 and P/2013/519, as she was Chairman of Coedffranc Community Council and therefore had

predetermined the applications.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Planning and Development

Control Committee, held on the 30th July 2013, as

circulated, be confirmed as a correct record.

Report of the Head of Planning

(Note: An amendment sheet – attached and agreed – was circulated at the commencement of the meeting, as detailed in Appendix A hereto)

3. PLANNING APPLICATIONS – APPROVED – SECTION 106

It was reported that, as the formal Decision Notice regarding the decision made at the meeting held on the 9th July 2013, had not been issued, Members could now further consider the proposed alternative arrangements.

RESOLVED:

that the undermentioned revised planning application be approved, subject to the conditions, together with a Section 106 Agreement with the following Heads of Terms, as contained in the circulated report:-

A financial contribution of £5,000 by the applicant to cover the costs of installing further Traffic Regulation Orders which may be deemed necessary during the first five years of the retail use being operated. This deposit or any unspent monies plus interest shall be returned to the applicant upon completion of this monitoring period if the additional Traffic Regulation Orders are found not to be required.

Application No. P/2013/349

Change of use of ground floor residential accommodation to shop (Class A1) and part change of use of first floor from pub function room to residential use at New Inn, New Inn Place, Resolven, Neath, Port Talbot.

(Note: With regard to the amendment sheet referred to above and attached as an Appendix, on which the Chair had allowed sufficient time for Members to read, in respect of application items on the published agenda, the Chairman had permitted urgent circulation/consideration thereof at today's meeting, the particular reasons and the circumstances being not to further delay the planning process, unless the Committee itself wanted to defer any applications and to ensure that members take all extra relevant information into account before coming to any decision at the meeting).

4. <u>DELEGATED APPLICATIONS DETERMINED BETWEEN 23RD</u> <u>JULY AND 12TH AUGUST, 2013</u>

Members received a list of Planning Applications which had been determined between the 23rd July and the 12th August 2013, as contained in the circulated report.

RESOLVED: that the report be noted.

CHAIRMAN

APPENDIX A

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE 20TH AUGUST, 2013

ENVIRONMENT

REPORT OF THE HEAD OF PLANNING – N.PEARCE

AMENDMENT SHEET

1.1	APP NO:		TYPE:	Page Nos:	Wards Affected:
	P/2013/349		Change of Use	3-16	Resolven
PROPOSAL:		Change of use of ground floor residential accommodation			
		to shop (Class A1) and part change of use of first floor			
		from pub function room to residential use			
LOCATION:		NEW INN, NEW INN PLACE, RESOLVEN, NEATH			
		NEATH PORT TALBOT SA11 4LG			

A letter of concern has been submitted to the Authority by the applicant's agent. The letter can be summarised as follows:

Sought clarification whether the minutes from the original committee are available as yet – the planning officer has directed the agent to the committee clerks section to query this and has also forwarded a copy of the minutes to the agent directly.

The original report which was approved subject to the additional condition should be issued – As no formal decision notice has been issued yet, the application remains undetermined. Therefore, Officers' considered that in light of additional information that came to light during a recent meeting involving the Planning Officer and representatives of the Highway Authority and the local ward Member Cllr D Davies that the application could and should return to the Planning and Development Control Committee for further consideration with the additional information and officers' recommendations.

Was Cllr D Davies in attendance at a meeting with the Planning Officer, 2 members of the Traffic Section and the Highway Officer as the Ward Member or as a member of the Planning Committee – the Councillor was invited to attend the meeting as the ward Member, with reference to his local knowledge.

Concerns over the validity of seeking a S106 agreement in respect of an application which had effectively been determined – Committee were minded to approve the application subject to the additional condition being imposed on the consent, however, on further consultation with the officers of the Engineering and Transport Section, concerns were raised that the proposed condition could potentially result in the exacerbation of the current highway issues within this locality and an alterative arrangement was proposed. As no formal decision notice had been issued on the application it was considered expedient to return the application to the next available Planning and Development Control Committee for Members' further consideration.

agent has raised concerns about the proposed alternative arrangements and whether they would meet the tests for the imposition of a condition or the requirement for a Section 106 agreement. - The officers of the Engineering and Transport Section raised concerns that the extent of the proposed TROs would further exacerbate the current parking and highway safety issues within the area. Instead a lesser scheme is now proposed with a 5 year period of monitoring to assess whether further TROs are required to deal with the potential resultant on-street car parking issues resulting from the The financial contribution has been identified as proposed development. potentially being required to provide any further TROs that the monitoring of the situation identifies as being necessary. As this is a financial payment it must be secured by a Section 106 agreement. It is considered that the provision is necessary (subject to further monitoring), directly related to the development, fairly and reasonably related in both scale and kind to the development, and as such is considered to meet the test for Section 106 agreements.